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Title:  An act relating to working connections child care eligibility and unemployment benefits.

Brief Description:  Concerning working connections child care eligibility and unemployment 
benefits.

Sponsors:  Senators Wilson, C., Saldaña, Billig, Darneille, Das, Dhingra, Hasegawa, Keiser, 
Kuderer, Liias, Lovelett, Nguyen, Pedersen, Robinson, Salomon and Stanford.

Brief History:
Committee Activity:  Early Learning & K-12 Education: 1/15/21.

Brief Summary of Bill

Prohibits the Department of Children, Youth, and Families from 
counting certain federal unemployment benefits when determining 
eligibility and co-payment for the Working Connections Child Care 
program.

•

SENATE COMMITTEE ON EARLY LEARNING & K-12 EDUCATION

Staff: Ailey Kato (786-7434)

Background:  Working Connections Child Care (WCCC) is a federally and state-funded 
program that provides child care subsidies to families with an income at or below 200 
percent of the federal poverty level—$43,440 for a family of three.  The state pays part of 
the cost of child care when a parent is employed, self-employed, or in approved work or 
education activities, except in certain circumstances.  The family is responsible for making 
a co-payment to the child care provider based on the family's countable income. 
 
The Department of Children, Youth, and Families (DCYF) administers WCCC.  DCYF rule 
requires unemployment compensation to be counted as income when determining eligibility 
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and co-payment.
 
During COVID-19, the Federal Pandemic Unemployment Compensation (FPUC), 
originally under the CARES Act, provided an additional $600 per week in unemployment 
benefits for weeks ending on or before July 31, 2020.  The Federal Lost Wages Assistance 
Program (LWA) provided an additional $300 under the President's memoranda while 
federal funding was available.  Washington State was approved for LWA for the week 
ending August 1st through September 5th.  The Federal Continued Assistance Act provides 
$300 in FPUC for weeks beginning after December 26, 2020 and ending on or before 
March 14, 2021.

Summary of Bill:  For WCCC, DCYF must not count any of the following when 
determining a consumer's income eligibility and co-payment:

FPUC or any extension of those benefits; •
federal benefits provided under LWA; or •
similar federally funded programs as determined in rule by DCYF in consultation 
with the Employment Security Department.

•

 
If any part of this act is found to be in conflict with federal requirements that are a condition 
for federal funding, the conflicting part of the act is inoperative solely to the extent of the 
conflict and with respect to the agencies directly affected.  Rules adopted under this act 
must meet federal requirements that are a necessary condition to the receipt of federal 
funds.

Appropriation:  None.

Fiscal Note:  Available.

Creates Committee/Commission/Task Force that includes Legislative members:  No.

Effective Date:  The bill contains an emergency clause and takes effect immediately.
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